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GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL TO THE
DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

BUENA VISTA CONFERENCE AND RECEPTION CENTER

MINUTES OF DECEMBER 17, 2009

Members Present:  Jack Akester, Dr. Anthony Brazen, Andrea Guest, James Lafferty, George Meldrum, Janet Ray, Paula Voshell, Mary Wicks, Gary Wirt

Members Excused:  Carol Harman, Lisa Pertzoff, Chuck Tarver

Members Absent:  Monica File-Williams

Associate Members Present:  Lynn Fahey, Eliza Hirst, James Larks, Linda Majewski

Associate Members Excused:  Michael Kriner, Bruce Lorenz, Catherine McKay, Rev. William Rhines

Associate Members Absent:  Julie Cutler, Brenda Sands
Guest Speaker:  Barbara Lewis
Interested Parties:  Cheryl Biddle, Vince Boehm, Penny Chelucci, Malik Harris, Kevin Huckshorn, Aimee McFarlan, Melissa Smith, Justin Thompson, William Weaver

	TOPIC

Call to Order
Review and Approval of Minutes
Medicaid for Workers with Disabilities Overview

Election of 2010 Officers

Membership Committee

Budget Committee

Children’s Committee

Employment Committee

Director’s Report

Old/New Business

Public Comment

Adjournment


	DISCUSSION

Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order at 9:05 a.m. and extended holiday greetings.  Meeting participants were invited to introduce themselves and share their affiliation.
Barbara Lewis, social service administrator with DMMA, provided an overview of the Medicaid for Workers with Disabilities Program, formerly known as the Medicaid Buy-In Program.  The program’s purpose, eligibility factors, premium requirements and application process were highlighted.  The number of applications received to date and the anticipated number were briefly discussed.  The importance of program promotion was emphasized.  The availability of printed program materials and applications was also discussed.
Gary Wirt reported that the committee placed in nomination at last month’s meeting the names of Jim Lafferty and George Meldrum for chair and vice-chair, respectively.  Nominations from the floor were solicited.  Chairman Lafferty conveyed his appreciation to Council for their continued support.
Vice-chairman Meldrum reviewed the current council vacancies. Full membership appointments being considered by the Governor’s Office were shared.  The need to forward the names of two additional candidates for appointment consideration, as well as specific membership requirements for those respective seats, was discussed.  
Council was informed of the number of associate member seats available.  Membership appointments and attendance issues were discussed.  Vice-chairman Meldrum recommended terminating the two inactive associate members’ appointments. Written communication will be sent to same. Penny Chelucci put forth the names of Justin Thompson, Cheryl Biddle, and Edie McCole for Council’s consideration for associate membership.  A brief synopsis of their backgrounds was provided.  
The recommendation to eliminate political party requirements and the DAG’s opinion regarding same were discussed.  Polling Sussex County for a consumer meeting the political party requirement and division sponsorship for mileage and/or paratransit reimbursement for consumer participation were also discussed.  
No information to report at this time.  

Chairman Lafferty distributed copies of the youth suicide prevention toolkit and shared the objective of same.  Toolkit distribution and online availability were discussed.  Providing school-based wellness centers with copies of the toolkits was suggested.  

Chairman Lafferty informed Council members of John Hopkins’ application for federal grant funding to develop web-based training for their adolescent depression awareness program and their plan to enlist Delaware high schools in pilot participation.  
Information available on www.deteenspace.org was noted. 
Current and future ASIST training was discussed.
Data will be provided at next month’s meeting.  Council was updated on the progress of the Supported Employment Program.  Institutionalizing employment within the CCCPs was discussed.  
Andrea Guest spoke about the use of ARRA funds to develop a paid peer mentoring program.  Chairman Lafferty spoke briefly about the peer program for individuals reentering the community after incarceration.
Kevin Huckshorn expressed appreciation for attendance at the November DHSS public budget hearings.
Council members were updated on the status of the USDOJ findings letter, the FY 2011 budget, the filling of several key leadership vacancies, and the implementation of CommonGround.  The division’s commitment to retaining direct care services was reiterated.  
Ms. Huckshorn spoke of the upcoming telepsychiatry presentation.  Medicaid reimbursement for billable services and possible use of an ER department consultant to abrogate inappropriate admissions were mentioned.

Plans to open co-occurring clinics at the two most southern state service centers were shared.
Implementation of cancer screenings for residents at DPC and the assessment of residents’ discharge placement needs were discussed.  It was noted that, with access to the appropriate discharge placements, additional individuals could be moved into the community.  Consideration being given to create additional housing was shared.
Plans to collaborate with Susan Cycyk to focus efforts on transitional youth were mentioned.

The expansion of chartered Oxford Houses to 25 throughout the state was shared. Jim Martin was acknowledged for his efforts regarding same.  Tenets of the Oxford House program were discussed.  Figures related to the number of Oxford Houses for women will be confirmed and shared.  
The Addictions Coalition’s role with the Oxford Houses, their current focus and relationship with the division were briefly addressed.

Ms. Huckshorn wished meeting participants a happy holiday and thanked everyone for their hard work this year.  Chairman Lafferty applauded her for her contributions made during her short tenure.

Janet Ray shared Roberta Gealts’ availability in early 2010 to present on the youth risk behavior survey.  The presentation will be made to Council at the January meeting.  
Chairman Lafferty solicited a motion to establish an SAPT block grant subcommittee for the purpose of formalizing the process of gathering community input into the development of the annual block grant.  Melissa Smith will solicit individuals.

Chairman Lafferty solicited a motion to formalize the existence of the Community Mental Health Services block grant subcommittee.  

Subcommittee reporting requirements will be determined.  Chairman Lafferty thanked Melissa Smith for her efforts in establishing the CMHS and SAPT block grant subcommittees.
Lynn Fahey spoke of the number of beds available at the women’s and children’s program in Ellendale (The Lighthouse) and program eligibility.   She updated Council on case management provided to homeless substance abusers in Georgetown through the homeless grant. Shay Lipshitz continues to serve as BCI’s site director for Sussex County services.
Vince Boehm updated meeting participants on the status of the training to be provided to the state police academy.  Organizations interested in program planning or participation were invited to contact Mr. Boehm.  The need for consumer participation in same was emphasized.  The next committee meeting will be held January 29 at 10 a.m. at the Appoquinimink State Service Center.
Mr. Boehm spoke of the Partners in Policy Making program and available scholarships.  Individuals interested in obtaining more information were invited to contact Mr. Boehm.
Meeting participants were reminded of the upcoming Life Conference being held at the Sheraton Dover Hotel.  It was noted that a limited number of consumer scholarships are available.  

Paula Voshell updated Council on the Homeless Prevention and Rapid Re-housing Program. A contact sheet will be provided electronically to meeting participants. Program criteria and eligibility were reviewed.  She spoke of DSHA’s TANF funding for homeless prevention of eligible families.  Use of the funds to supplement DSHA’s mortgage assistance program was shared.  Program criteria and eligibility were reviewed. 
Malik Harris commented on the transportation of individuals with mental illness.  
Mr. Harris reminded Council to include gambling in the SAPT block grant.
Chairman Lafferty thanked meeting participants for their attendance.


	ACTION
Paula Voshell moved to accept the November minutes as written.  Gary Wirt seconded.  The minutes were unanimously approved with voice vote.
There being no nominations from the floor, Mr. Wirt solicited approval of the slate of candidates via voice vote.  Messrs. Lafferty and Meldrum were unanimously reelected to serve for the forthcoming calendar year.
Vice-chairman Meldrum moved that the names of Justin Thompson, Cheryl Biddle, and Edie McCole be placed in contention for vote as associate members at the January Council meeting.  Jack Akester seconded.  Motion carried with unanimous voice vote. 
Mary Wirt motioned to establish a SAPT block grant subcommittee.  Janet Ray seconded.  Motion was unanimously approved with voice vote.

Gary Wirt so moved.  Jack Akester seconded.  Motion was unanimously approved with voice vote.
There being no further business Jack Akester moved to adjourn.  Motion seconded by Andrea Guest.  So moved.


The next Governor’s Advisory Council Meeting will be held Thursday, January 21, 2010 at the Holloway’s Hideaway Café.

ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETINGS ARE HELD THE THIRD THURSDAY OF EACH MONTH UNLESS OTHERWISE SPECIFIED.
